CCDI Provincial Meeting Minutes

Wednesday, February 19, 2003.

1.   Review Minutes Provincial Meeting- November 5th, 2002.

Irene Volinets Motioned that  the minutes of the November 5th provincial meeting be  approved.  Seconded by Virginia Nusca.

2.   Ministry Report
Not available.  Eydie Troper is on vacation.

      3.    CCSS Report- Judy Harvey

      The CAAT Co-ordinating Committee meets at ACAATO the week of  Feb. 24th/03.

     
CCSS has a newsletter which is being distributed to the Colleges. It will also be available on the CCSS website.  CCSS will have representation on the provincial committee that will be reviewing and streamlining the use of KPI results.   CCSS has been involved in consultations around the new charter for community colleges.  It is anticipated that the Charter will be enacted as legislation in April/03.  CCSS is reviewing the BestPractices in Student Retention document produced by Durham College.  CCSS has representation on a sub-committee advising the management committee currently involved in collective bargaining.

      With respect to CCDI two needs have been brought forward:

           1.  Interpreter Fund shortfall-   A request was made that Interpreter shortfall be included on the CAAT Co-ordinating Committee agenda for Nov. , but it was placed on the Jan. 10th agenda.  The  CAAT Co-ordinating Committee supports a case being made for an increase.  The CAAT Co-ordinating Committee will submit the request to the Committee of Presidents to be included on their "ASK" list for 2003-2004.  The COP’s may request that a meeting be held with the Ministry of Community and Social Services as it may be seen that they still have some responsibility to provide funding.

2. Accessibility Fund-  There is a need for an increase in the Accessibility Fund as it 

no longer covers the increasing expenses for the provision of services to students with disabilities.  A case needs to be made to the Ministry as to why an increase is required.  Judy Harvey is bringing this request forward to CCSS at a meeting at ACAATO on Tuesday, Feb. 25th/03.  Established protocol will need to be followed with a request going to the CAAT Co-ordinating Committee through to the Committee of Presidents.

3. Review of Funding Data for Next Year’s Budget Submission
Susan Alcorn-MacKay reported that representatives from CCDI and IDIA met last fall with Jamie McKay to lobby for increased funding for the coming fiscal year. Proposed was a doubling of the amounts to cover expected increase in numbers because of the double cohort and the interpreter shortfall.  Jamie McKay indicated that we could expect to see some increase announced in the early spring.   As of  the end of June/July no increase had been announced and, in fact, some colleges experienced a decrease in their allocations due to the distribution calculation.

There was a follow-up meeting with Jessica Hill in February.  Susan Alcorn-MacKay distributed her notes from the meeting to CCDI members.  A request is to be put forward for new monies. Judy Harvey will take the request to CCSS to forward to the CAAT Co-ordinating Committee to COPs to be placed on their list of funding priorities.  CCDI members are asked to raise the need for more monies to the attention of our senior executive.  Jessica Hill reports that our issues are not being mentioned as concerns as she visits various institutions.  She wishes to review the set up of the interpreter fund as she feels that it may work best if the dollars followed the student from institution to institution.  She asked about cost-sharing and it was brought to her attention that this would not be a good way to go as a number of institutions are already making substantial contributions.  CCDI and IDIA will put together a joint report to request an increase in funds.  Susan Alcorn-MacKay indicated that her survey of the colleges re: numbers of students with disabilities would indicate an expected increase of between 5%-20%  across the system.

Discussion- Dawson Pratt indicated that we need to remind senior executive at our colleges that the provision of service to students with disabilities is regulated by the  OHR and ODA and that there is a legal obligation to respond.  There was a time when we were rewarded for coming in on budget. Dawson Pratt recommended that there be a standardized reporting mechanism whereby colleges would report on contributions that have been above and beyond the allocations. Susan Alcorn-MacKay indicated that the contributions would have to fall inline with direct services to students ie interpreter shortfall,  and not physical like putting in new elevators.  Craig Barrett felt that we need data on the cost and complexity of the needs, as well as increased numbers.  Susan Alcorn-MacKay indicated that there seemed to be a lack of awareness that we work with students with psychiatric disabilities.  When VRS was working with incoming students, the Colleges were receiving classroom-ready students.  Now it is the role of the Disability Services Offices to ensure that needed supports are available.

Action:  Susan Alcorn-MacKay will speak to Eydie about including in the Annual   Report budget a line stating what the College contribution has been. Members of CCDI need to raise the issue of the need for an increase in the Accessibility and Interpreter funds with their college management.

BSWD-CCDI/IDIA representatives in the meeting with Jessica Hill raised the issue of decoupling the BSWD and having it not linked to OSAP eligibility.  Jessica Hill indicated that there were no bursaries available through the ministry that were not based on a financial needs test and suggested that we develop an appropriate form that would satisfy both financial and disability needs test.

Discussion:  Susan Alcorn-MacKay wondered about a financial needs test based on the student’s available income.  It would mean the Financial Aid Offices would need to agree.  Tracie Wilson felt that one of the issues for the Financial Aid Offices is that they are overworked.  There is no dollars allocated to support the increase in workload generated by the bursary requests and there is already an increase in the number of documents crossing their desks

Action:  Financial SIG will look at issues pertaining to the BSWD

4. Report on Accessibility Planning Working Group-
 Susan Alcorn MacKay was asked to chair the ACAATO Accessibility Plan Working Group.  The group reviewed the university accessibility guidelines and used those as the basis for developing college guidelines.The group has worked on a draft accessibility checklist which has been sent to the plant people at all of the colleges to review and forward feedback.  Susan indicated that all new construction must comply with the ODA, that the ODA supersedes the Building Code.  Requests for Superbuild funds must show ODA compliance.  ACAATO has set up a listserv for those given responsibility for the development of College accessibility plans.

Action:  As the listserv is open to others, CCDI members can notify Susan Alcorn- MacKay  if they would like to be included on the ACAATO Listserv.

5. SIG Working Group Reports

Technology SIG- Cathy O’Rourke

Humber College has posted a listserv for Assistive Technologists.  It is hoped that through the listserv the group will be able to provide some input for the Technology Newsletter.   As well, it will be a forum for the sharing of training manuals that are being used in the various institutions.  There is discussion of having one-two days of workshops for Assistive Technologists with software developers.  The outcomes of the workshops would be the development of a closer relationship with developers and colleges, establishing of educational pricing for software, being able to provide feedback to the vendors, and development of a CCDI database for Enhanced Funding Service providers.  The CCDI website is up and running with Loyalist as the host institution.

Transcription SIG- Barbara Revill

Ted Morrison from Loyalist did an excellent demonstration on text reading software at the Ministry meeting in November.  There is an article about it in the Technology newsletter.  A listserv has been set up through Queen’s University for those having the responsibility for alternative- to -print materials. A survey will be sent out from the Transcription Committee to find out from contacts what is currently being done in-house. Barbara asked how many Colleges have their libraries handle requests for materials.  Three colleges indicated that it is done through the libriaries, while all others indicated that the materials were ordered through Disability Services.

Discussion:  Kevin Reinhardt inquired as to whether it might be a good idea for there to be a central library set up to loan out materials acquired through use of the Kurzweil and/ or through the Enhanced Services Funds.  Lorene Stanwick reported that when she tried to order books by electronic files through RFB, she found out that they were unavailable to Canadian students due to copyright issues.  Ollie Leschuk reported waiting along time for a book to be transcribed.  Barbara Revill advised that Bob Minnery of W.Ross Macdonald ought to be contacted directly if we are not receiving materials in a timely fashion.  Marian Mainland indicated that the Colleges need to raise as barriers in their accessibility plans the difficulties in accessing alternative-to-print materials, particularly that publishers are not providing texts in alternative formats- taped texts and CD ROMS.

Action:  Barbara Revill will ask the contact at Queen’s to send out a list so that institutions can see who the current list of contacts are.  She will indicate on the CCDI listserv who we are to contact to be put on the Transcription Committee listserv.

Learning Disabilities SIG- Virginia Nusca

Issues discussed included current office practices with respect to confidentiality and the OCC/CCDI Code of ethics, role of the LD SIG in relation to the Learning Opportunities Task Force, the definition of learning disabilities proposed by the Learning Disabilities Association of Ontario (LDAO), and guidelines to establish consistency as to what is acceptable documentation for a learning disability. 

Motion from the LD SIG:  The Learning Disabilities special interest group will establish guidelines for consistency as to what documentation will be acceptable for the diagnosis of a learning disability.  These guidelines will be brought forward at the Annual General Meeting.

LDAO definition-  There is disagreement with respect to the adoption of the definition from a theoretical and conceptual perspective as well from a practical and political perspective.  How enforceable is the definition?  What would be the advantages and disadvantages of accepting it?  If it is accepted there would be consistency in defining learning disabilities.

Discussion:  Susan Alcorn-MacKay indicated that the executive had discussed the definition being used as something that the provincial committee supports and/or points to as a guideline to equalize service for students with learning disabilities from college to college.  Every college is autonomous and therefore it is not something that every college would need to follow.  Dawson Pratt indicated that if we are accepting Enhanced Services Funding then we are accepting the definition as it is set out.  Grant Meadwell asked about students with general learning disabilities who would not fit the definition and yet receive service.  Kevin Reinhardt recommended that Penny Kawasaki’s motion from the November 4th/02 provincial meeting be amended to indicated that CCDI accepts that the definition be adopted only as an advisory definition.

Motion:  CCDI will adopt the Learning Disabilities Association of Ontario’s definition of learning disabilities as an advisory document in developing appropriate services for students with learning disabilities.  Motioned by:  Virginia Nusca; seconded by Kevin Reinhardt.

Financial SIG- Diane Thornhill

Students on reduced program courseloads because of their disability incur additional costs for tuition as well as other  additional costs.  The additional costs discourage some students and may deter them from continuing their studies.  The Financial SIG put forward the following motions:

Motion 1:  That students taking 40-60% of a courseload for disability- related reasons 

be considered full-time for ministry funding purposes.  That this be carried forward through CCSS for consideration and forwarded on to the Committee of Presidents.  Motioned by Diane Thornhill; seconded by Marian Mainland.

Discussion:  Dawson Pratt mentioned that this is the definition that OSAP already accepts.  Students with a disability taking 40% of a courseload are considered full-time for OSAP purposes.

Motion 2:  that students who are taking a reduced courseload as an accommodation for disability- related needs be eligible to apply for a bursary through the tuition set aside fund on a prorata basis to offset the additional tuition costs incurred.  CCDI would like this provision to be applied equitably to all students.

Motioned by:  Diane Thornhill; seconded by Toni Connolly

BSWD Decoupling-All colleges access the BSWD, but the issue is that it is tied to OSAP which means that only students with disabilities who are OSAP eligible can access it. Members of Financial SIG will develop a needs assessment and an application for the BSWD to decouple it from OSAP as part of a proposal for Jessica Hill. Forms will be forwarded to the listserv for comment.

Deaf and Hard of Hearing SIG- Toni Connolly

The SIG would like an answer to the question of the use of the BSWD to cover the    cost of interpreters. Once there is an answer, this information would  be incorporated into the Interpreter Guidelines.  Toni Connolly asked Cherie Robertson, Senior Policy Advisor of the Ontario Human Rights Commission to review the Interpreter Guidelines.   She was very positive in her review and felt that they were in compliance with the Ontario Human Rights Code. 

Action:  Judy Harvey will inform CCSS about how proactive we have been in having our Interpreter Guidelines reviewed. 

Other Issues-Addressed also with Cherie Roberston were specific questions with respect to undue hardship- What if an institution is unable to put an interpreter in place?  If an interpreter will not accept $40.00 are we obligated to pay $60-$80?  Toni Connolly circulated to CCDI a memo summarizing the discussions.

Toni Connolly discussed the current interpreter situation at Algonquin.  Algonquin was audited by Revenue Canada and they have been told that interpreters are to be paid as employees of the college and not as contract positions.  Interpreters would be considered part-time employees and the positions would be subject to the classifications process.  It is anticipated that this will impact the rate of pay and benefits will have to be paid by both the College and the employee.  The interpreters group are seeking legal assistance to address the issue.

June Corry  from George Brown reported on a scribing project that they have been pilotting.  Scribes have been teamed with interpreters and/or used when a computerized notetaker has not been an absolute necessity.  The service has proved to beneficial particularly for those students who have difficulty taking notes as well as following the interpreter.

Mental Health SIG- Esther Hendry

The group commended Humber for the Policies and Procedures manual available on the Humber website.  Through discussion the group determined that there was no consistency in the system with respect to how mental health issues are addressed.  Some make referrals to external resources, but it is difficult to obtain access to the services in a timely fashion.  Some institutions have medical doctors available through college Health Centres to support the needs of these students.  Fanshawe has a psychiatrist available on site once every two weeks. The SIG participants agreed that extra counselling support is required to address the needs of the increasing number of students that we are seeing with mental health issues.

Discussion:  Tracie Wilson asked about paying for medication through the BSWD.  At some institutions this is classified under therapy.

9.  Treasurer's Report- Jim Chalmers was not able to come to the meeting, but reported that CCDI's financial situation is fine.  College reps were reminded to obtain their invoices for the CCDI Annual membership fees from Tracie Wilson.

10.   AGM Update-  Virginia Nusca

The dates for the AGM are May 6th and 7th.  Registration information is available on the conference website.  The website address was provided.  Participants are asked to make their own arrangements with respect to accommodations.  Information on alternative accommodations is also available on the website.

11.   Other Business-

Cambrian On-line Courses-  Managers are to consider giving LS/AT up to three hours a week of college time to do course work.

CCDI Bursary-  Susan Alcorn-McKay announced that Karen Shaw passed away.  Karen was a member of the Presidents’ Task Force established to report on College Services to special needs students and first chair of the College Committee on Special Needs. Dawson Pratt indicated that the executive felt that it would be a good idea for there to be a CCDI Bursary of up to $500.00 that could be awarded to a student in recognition of members of CCDI who have made significant contributions to CCDI and to students with disabilities.

Action:  Dawson Pratt will draw up a one page bursary document to be circulated to the listserve.

Glenn Crombie Award-  Toni Connolly has agreed to co-ordinate getting the information out to college reps. and receiving nominations that will be reviewed by the CCDI Executive.  All colleges are encouraged to nominate someone.

12.    Discussion with Eva Nichols about ESF Initiative-

Eva Nichols reported that there are a wonderful set of activities occurring at all institutions.  She acknowledged that there were some start-up issues and that not all institutions had people in place for September.  Renewal applications are currently being reviewed and they will be dealt with as they are received as institutions need to know what monies will be available to them for next year.  Eva Nichols will be reviewing all renewal applications.  She anticipates that all institutions will have continued funding and that any outstanding issues will be resolved.  The status of the initiative for next year is that it will remain as a pilot as permanent funding hasn't been confirmed.  The long-term status is being discussed and will be determined after the first year report has been reviewed.  This will be the only year that there will be two reports.  It will be recommended that there remain a separate reporting format for ESF, but there would no longer be a renewal process.  If institutions no longer wish to provide the services, that decision would be made by the institution.  ESF is to be over and above other services that we provide.

Eva Nichols indicated that the list of program items is not yet ideal; that suggestions would be welcome as to what they are to be called so that they can be coded to fit into a database.  There is a need for consistency as there can’t be different items used to track the same activity.  The reporting structure is not asking for the number of hours that a student takes advantage of EFS because this would be hard to track.  If a student has only had one interview, this would not be considered an enhanced service.  If someone is only working with two students, this would not be acceptable either.  A balance needs to be created between the number of students seen and the number of hours. 

Discussion:  Virginia Nusca suggested that there be a code with a range of contact for example 1-4 being low to high.

Eva Nichols indicated that the ministry does not want to tell us what we should be doing for students, but is interested in how appropriate programming would be defined, for example, subject specific tutoring- what lines do we need to draw?

Discussion:

Susan Alcorn-MacKay indicated that students will only stay involved if the support that is being provided is appropriate to the content so it would not be good to teach a learning strategy apart from the content.  We need to start where the students are.

Irene Volinets asked about the inclusion of students who have had earlier assessments that would indicate that they don't quite fit the criteria.  Is it possible to include them until updated assessments can be completed?  Eva Nichols indicated that yes it would be fine to include them, but she asked institutions to consider how comfortable they will be if after the assessment is done, the student doesn't meet the criteria   The report from the pilots indicated that 85% of the students arrived without adequate documentation and diagnosis.  This issue has been raised with the Ministry of Education.  Not all psychologists are using the LDAO definition and in some assessment reports there is no clear diagnostic statement.  Dawson Pratt indicated that it is difficult for students who are told they are not able to continue receiving the services.  Eva Nichols indicated that the goal of ESF is not to have larger numbers, but to be providing good service.

Irene Volinets asked about an acceptable ratio.  Eva Nichols indicated that 20-25 students could be worked with effectively.  Susan Alcorn-MacKay indicated that over a semester it may be 40-50 as not all students require intensive support.  Eva Nichols said that it is not expected that everything will happen on a one-to-one basis either, that there may be some small and large group activities.

Marian Mainland asked if it would be the expectation that for the year end report that all participants would have had an updated assessment completed.  Eva Nichols indicated that this would be the hope.  If the institution has staff on-site to conduct assessments, it is easier to get them done.  The mobile assessment team is proving to be useful, but has limited itself to visiting parts of the province where there are limited resources for the provision of assessments.  There is also recognition that some students don't want to have assessments done.  The government is looking favourably upon the idea of setting up regional assessment centres that would provide assessments for post-secondary students.  Eventually the service would be provided to pre-schoolers and the centres would be able to serve as back-up assessors for the school boards.  

Eva Nichols reported that the LOTF final report was tabled in November with copies distributed to Ernie Eves, Diane Cummingham and Elizabeth Whitmore.  Included in the report was an executive summary.  The appendices included student data and reports from the 10 pilot project.  A report summary has been sent to the 10 pilot institutions.  A formal launch of the report is expected in a couple of weeks.  Eva Nichols expects that there will be some things in the provincial budget pertaining to recommendations in the report.

Eva Nichols mentioned the summer transition projects.  Once the programs have been evaluated, it will be determined how we are to proceed with further transition programming.  She also mentioned the Universal Design Training for LS/AT's occurring in conjunction with Destination Success.  LOTF is supporting this through monies that were leftover from the pilots.   Others are welcome to participate in the training. Also being explored is the development of a Thinking and Learning course that would be taken as a high school credit.

Eva Nichols hopes that there will be a successor agency to LOTF so that some research will continue.  The mandate will continue to be almost exclusively LD specific, though the work that is being done ie:  UID, thinking and learning and the Bursary for Students with disabilities will be of benefit to all students.

Kate Beatty reiterated that the tools being developed for students with learning disabilities are tools that all students with disabilities will be able to benefit from, as will all students.  She felt that indirectly we are being asked to look at all students with disabilities in terms of absolute dollars.  She feels that the formula structure needs to be updated, with an additional component- the percentage of students with disabilities at each institution.  It seems that the smaller institutions seem to attract a greater number of students with disabilities.  Susan Alcorn-MacKay indicated that a survey of institutions supported this at the university level, but this is not true for colleges.  The larger colleges for the most part have the greater percentage of students with disabilities.

Virginia Nusca asked Eva Nichols about a liaison between the LD SIG and LOTF.  Eva Nichols felt this would be helpful.  Virginia Nusca indicated that consideration was being given to further professional development training for learning strategists and assistive technologists.  This would be an initiative that CCDI and LOTF could collaborate on.  Eva Nichols said that there was also interest in a mentorship program for LS/AT's that would be developed in collaboration with CCDI.
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